

# EUROPEAN MIGRATION AND DIVERSITY PROGRAMME

26 JANUARY 2024

# Navigating the New Pact on Migration and Asylum in the Shadow of Non-Europe

**Alberto-Horst Neidhardt** 



Credit: EUROPEAN UNION, 2023

## Table of contents

Executive summary	3
Introduction	4
The political agreement and its building blocks	5
Non-Europe in all but the name?	6
Expect more attempts to further externalise EU migration policy	8
Endnotes	9

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**



**Alberto-Horst Neidhardt** is Senior Policy Analyst and Head of the European Diversity and Migration programme.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS / DISCLAIMER

The support the European Policy Centre receives for its ongoing operations, or specifically for its publications, does not constitute an endorsement of their contents, which reflect the views of the authors only. Supporters and partners cannot be held responsible for any use that may be made of the information contained therein.

### **Executive summary**

In December 2023, the European Parliament and Council reached a political agreement on the New Pact on Migration and Asylum, moving closer to adopting the reforms. While some called it a political win for European policymakers, paving the way for more common responses, the regulations could herald an 'age of non-Europe' in migration and asylum policy. This is because of the reforms' design, which may consolidate states' power in disregard for Community decision-making. But it is also due to the uncertainty and remaining questions regarding the new system's functioning and impact on the ground.

After years of bickering and recriminations, it is essential to rebuild mutual trust between member states. In this sense, the EU may be better off with the reforms than without them, provided they achieve this objective. However, introducing a new set of regulations will not suffice on its own, without further steps to address the

risks of implementation shortcomings, dysfunctionalities, and fragmentation. This is not the time for complacency. Attention must be devoted to the finalisation of the legislative texts and the development of implementation plans, as well as the identification of systemic and long-term needs, from financial support to monitoring.

But even this may not be enough to prevent a further move away from Brussels, driving migration management into the age of non-Europe. The uncertainty about the reforms' impact may lead member states to push even harder to outsource responsibilities to third countries, outside EU's scrutiny, under the illusion that they will stop migration flows, or remove all obstacles to deportations. Ahead of the June European elections, empty electoral promises may backfire, strengthening far-right and nationalist parties. Instead of solving systemic problems, the Pact's adoption could coincide with the dawn of non-Europe in migration and asylum.

#### Introduction

Under pressure to deliver results before the June European elections and spooked by the rise of far-right parties, in December 2023, the European Parliament (EP) and the Council reached what has been called a "historic" political agreement on the New Pact on Migration and Asylum.<sup>1</sup>

The agreement codifies three principles that emerged out of a decade-long EU governance crisis in migration and asylum: first, a Dublin 4.0 system softened by mandatory solidarity, albeit à *la carte*; second, heightened responsibilities for countries at the EU's external borders; and third, robust border and migration management, including through partnerships with third countries.<sup>2</sup>

While a few dissenting political<sup>3</sup> and civil society<sup>4</sup> voices called it the death of asylum in Europe, Berlin, Paris, and other capitals celebrated the agreement, and so did the EP. In Rome, Prime Minister Giorgia Meloni commented that, at last, "Italy does not feel alone". Only Hungary and Poland – despite the change in government – openly oppose the constitutive elements of the agreement. Meanwhile, the main EP groups celebrated it as a "common European response to the challenge of migration" paving the way for a "more European migration and asylum system". 9

This impression is reinforced by the type of legislation that sets new obligations for dealing with growing numbers of mixed arrivals. <sup>10</sup> The EU will replace current directives with a set of regulations, which is hoped will help address implementation shortcomings.

There is no doubt that the agreement coincides with a show of unity. Yet, despite the co-legislators coming together, the Pact is set to move the centre of gravity further into migration and asylum policy in European capitals.

There is no doubt that the agreement coincides with a show of unity. Yet, despite the co-legislators coming together, the Pact is set to move the centre of gravity further into migration and asylum policy in European capitals. This was a prerequisite to broker an agreement after years of divisive debates and negotiations and ensure buy-in from member states. But it may come at the cost of Community decision-making and predictability, among others, in relation to responsibility-sharing.

Following the agreement, the focus has shifted to negotiating the technical details of the reforms and finalising the legislative texts, after which the Commission and member states will develop implementation plans. 11 These have the potential to identify and address practical shortcomings. On the other hand, they could lead to divergent application of the new rules. Meanwhile, derogations foreseen in loosely defined 'crises situations' may not effectively address their root causes, leading to further fragmentation and disorderly responses.

Uncertainty about the reforms' impact, especially on responsibility-sharing, combined with electoral pressure, will likely push many EU states to outsource their migration management responsibilities to third countries outside EU scrutiny.

Some of these risks could be tackled in the next phases of the reform process. But uncertainty about the reforms' impact, especially on responsibility-sharing, combined with electoral pressure, will likely push many EU states to outsource their migration management responsibilities to third countries outside EU law and scrutiny – this despite the evidence suggesting that cooperation cannot bring to a halt irregular arrivals or, on its own, increase return rates.<sup>12</sup>

As the Union heads to Parliamentary elections in June, delusional electoral promises could backfire and see an unprecedented rise in support for far-right and nationalist forces capitalising on immigration fears. <sup>13</sup> Instead of solving systemic problems, the new system could coincide with the dawn of the age of non-Europe in migration and asylum policy.

### The political agreement and its building blocks

Following the December political agreement, the legislative texts of the Pact's reforms are currently being finalised under the lead of the Belgian Presidency of the Council of the EU, with several decisive technical details to be ironed out by February. But the December agreement already provides some insights on the building blocks of the new regulations, and how policymakers hope the new rules will make the new system more effective and restore mutual trust between member states. <sup>14</sup> At the same time, it points to some of the thornier issues in the negotiated agreement, and essential practical questions concerning the reforms' future implementation.

Other than the Eurodac Regulation<sup>15</sup> – which amends the rules governing the collection of data on irregular entries and asylum applicants – the political agreement concerns five regulations that will extensively change the current asylum system, while preserving some of its elements:

The political agreement concerns five regulations that will extensively change the current asylum system, while preserving some of its elements.

The Screening Regulation includes rules that should allow for a health and vulnerability assessment as well as the fast identification of the applicable procedure – e.g. asylum or return procedure – when a person enters the EU without fulfilling the entry conditions. <sup>16</sup> This screening will be carried out in proximity to the EU's external borders or within the member states' territory. While the detection of vulnerability and rapid identification of different categories of persons has long been recognised as necessary in the presence of mixed flows, civil society organisations fear that the discretion left to national authorities to carry out security checks within the territory where they suspect a person has entered the EU irregularly could lead to ethnic profiling. <sup>17</sup>

The Asylum Procedures Regulation (APR) expands and mandates the use of border procedures, corresponding to a specific request of Northern European countries. These should allow a quick assessment of whether asylum applications are unfounded or inadmissible. Border procedures, which could take up to 12 weeks, would happen near EU external borders or transit zones, including for nationalities with low recognition rates. Problematically, there will be no exceptions for underage children and families. In contrast, the reform of the reception conditions rules could lead to stronger safeguards against systematic detention while border procedures take place. In contrast, the reform of the reception conditions rules could lead to stronger safeguards against systematic detention while border procedures take place.

The Regulation on Asylum and Migration Management (RAMM) only slightly amends the grounds for establishing national responsibilities for examining applications for international protection under the current Dublin system, by adding a new but limited diploma criterion. <sup>21</sup> It also introduces a mandatory but flexible solidarity mechanism that is triggered in cases of disproportionate pressure on any member state. Every year, a solidarity pool will be established, allowing EU states to choose between relocation obligations or financial contributions. The latter could either support capacity-building in the EU or actions in non-EU countries with a direct impact on the migration flows towards the EU, including return. Notably, the RAMM specifies a minimum threshold for yearly relocations, fixed at 30,000.

While mandatory solidarity is welcome, cosmetic changes to responsibility-allocation criteria combined with the expanded and mandatory use of border procedures could lead to significant and possibly disproportionate pressure on some states, especially those in Europe's south.<sup>22</sup>

Finally, the Crisis and Instrumentalisation Regulation will establish a framework allowing member states to derogate from ordinary rules in 'crisis situations'. <sup>23</sup> Member states will be authorised to adjust certain rules, for instance, concerning the registration of asylum applications or the asylum border procedure, while making a request for further solidarity measures. Although critical for ensuring legal certainty, the criteria and procedure for establishing a crisis situation are not yet known. What is instead known is that the new law will contain additional derogations in a situation where migrants are considered to be instrumentalised for political purposes, a proposal that the EP initially resisted, only to cave in during the last phase of the political negotiations in December.

While mandatory solidarity is welcome, cosmetic changes to responsibility-allocation criteria combined with the expanded and mandatory use of border procedures could lead to significant and possibly disproportionate pressure on some states, especially those in Europe's south.

While the exact details and the functioning of the new rules will only become apparent after finalising the legislative texts – and some of the particulars may

prove hard to negotiate – the December agreement undoubtedly amounts to a victory for the Council, as the EP capitulated on most of its priorities.<sup>24</sup> These included not only the rejection of instrumentalisation, but also

the exclusion of families and children from border procedures, a substantial revision of the responsibility-allocation criteria, a fixed 80-20 ratio between relocations and other solidarity measures, among others.<sup>25</sup>

## Non-Europe in all but the name?

The limited concessions obtained by the EP in the negotiations did not prevent EP President Roberta Metsola from celebrating the agreement and highlighting the importance of having a "legislative framework that is the same in all member states". <sup>26</sup> Her position is partly explained by the change in legal instruments to be introduced: aiming to address poor levels of implementation and widely different practices across the EU, the Pact will replace current directives with new regulations. Directives lay down common goals and are transposed in different legislations in each state. Regulations instead do not need transposition and are expected to be uniformly enforced throughout the EU.

Despite this, the Pact could herald an age of non-Europe in migration policy. This is due to several possible outcomes linked to the finalisation of the legislative texts and their coming into effect, including:

- i) A further move towards member states as the locus of decision-making;
- ii) Divergent implementation;
- iii) Systemic derogations in loosely defined crises scenarios;
- iv) Failure to effectively respond to non-compliance.

While the Pact aimed to improve the effectiveness and fairness of the rules, if the risks associated with these possible outcomes go unaddressed, the reforms could lead to greater unpredictability, fragmentation, uncertainty, and dysfunctionality, further undermining instead of rebuilding mutual trust between member states.

While the Pact aimed to improve the effectiveness and fairness of the rules, the reforms could lead to greater unpredictability, fragmentation, uncertainty, and dysfunctionality, further undermining instead of rebuilding mutual trust between member states.

Looking at each of these possible outcomes in turn, starting with the first one, the Pact seems set on placing decision-making powers firmly in the hands of member states, with the notable exception of Screening and APR – which reduces discretion when it comes to border procedures. National governments, for example, will have some flexibility in choosing solidarity measures. Meanwhile, the EP may have little or no role in determining the exact functioning of annual solidarity contributions and responsibility offsets. It appears that state representatives will be the ones making decisions.

States' buy-in may be the only way to ensure the effectiveness of the mechanism and persuade them to accept a degree of mandatory solidarity. However, it comes at a cost. Building majorities when decisions must be made and leaving national authorities the final word on solidarity contributions carries the risk of muddling up with political considerations a process that should be based on objective needs alone. At the same time, it crystallises states' augmented powers at the cost of Community decision-making.

In practice, this could result in a high degree of unpredictability, especially in situations of systemic pressure and crises. In this context, other than ensuring that solidarity contributions reflect actual needs, it will be of the essence to avoid delays or even failures in the execution of solidarity contributions. Without adequate precautions to this end, the greatest ambition of the Pact – to address the lack of balance between responsibility and solidarity, restoring trust as well as public confidence in the EU's ability to manage migration fairly and effectively – would otherwise become its greatest failure.

Secondly, after finalising the legislative texts, the Commission will have to prepare an implementation plan, followed by national plans by member states, with the EP expected to be on the margins of this process. This may strike as unusual. With directives, EU states can work at a slower pace to finetune their implementation. By contrast, no further discussions are generally needed, or allowed, regarding implementing EU regulations, which are automatically and uniformly applicable.

Looking at the bright side, devising national implementation plans after the Commission's own assessment could help identify systemic weaknesses early on and operational steps to correct them while also strengthening states' ownership. Member states' diverse capacities should be considered, and the operational and

technical support should be properly assessed. Yet, faced with different needs and priorities, the development of national plans could bring politics back into the deliberations. It could also lead to divergent practices, a scenario which the Pact should have, in principle, avoided with stricter obligations.

To address this risk, it will be key to devise realistic plans aligning with overarching norms, including human rights, while pursuing a level playing field between states. At the same time, it will be necessary to ensure effective and continued monitoring to ensure that practical problems can be detected and resolved.

It will be key to devise realistic plans aligning with overarching norms, including human rights, while pursuing a level playing field between states. At the same time, it will be necessary to ensure effective and continued monitoring to ensure that practical problems can be detected and resolved.

Aside from this, the role of EU agencies will have to be streamlined in the new system. Most crucially, financial resources will be needed to ensure the correct implementation of the rules, including the EU budget. But this additional step will not be straightforward either. The Commission's Vice-President Margaritis Schinas announced the allocation of an additional €2 billion in EU funds by 2027, focusing on infrastructure and technology for implementing the new border procedures.27 However, without an impact assessment, and only limited evidence from pilot projects, it is not clear what annual sums would be needed to support EU states. More broadly, the EU is struggling to replenish its budget, and migration could lose out to greater strategic needs vis-à-vis Russia's war of aggression against Ukraine.28

Insufficient financial resources would only amplify the risk of divergent practices, further politicising the implementation of new rules against a background of empowered and more demanding EU states, and risk a race to the bottom in reception standards especially.<sup>29</sup> This would only increase frustrations, both on the side of member states demanding additional resources to implement the new rules, and those demanding better enforcement of the rules, leading to widening gaps between law and practice.

Thirdly, systemic derogations from the ordinary rules in vaguely defined situations of force majeure, crisis, and instrumentalisation, along with a light procedure to trigger the derogations – once again, with the EP

sitting on the margins – could mean that different sets of rules would apply in different parts of the Union at any given point in time, further illustrating the potential lack of Europe in migration and asylum policy. The risk of a permanent 'state of exception' is concrete, with the possibility of extensive and almost discretionary derogations leading to disorderly border responses, inconsistent application of border procedures and solidarity mechanisms, as well as reduced safeguards against rights violations.<sup>30</sup>

Absent counter-balances and strong oversight mechanisms, other than objective criteria for establishing a crisis or instrumentalisation, this could entail further fragmentation and dysfunctional practices.

Fourthly, questions may also be asked about the European Commission's willingness to enforce the new rules in the future, in case of violations. EU rules should always be uniformly applied, with regulations potentially providing stronger legal grounds to ensure compliance. However, experience suggests that the Commission tends to avoid antagonising national governments with its infringement powers, 31 even where repeated and well-documented violations of the right to asylum occurred. 32

Following the negotiations of one of the most divisive reform packages in EU history, the Commission will likely feel under pressure to remain lenient towards defiant countries which refuse or those which simply fail to comply with the new legislation, at least at the start. From this vantage point, the choice of introducing regulations will not necessarily lead to greater compliance.

Considering that adequate enforcement of the rules is seen as a precondition for restoring mutual trust, the European Commission will have to exercise more effectively and authoritatively its role of the 'Guardian of the Treaties' while also not alienating member states.

But considering that the Pact was presented as a "fresh start" on migration and that adequate enforcement of the rules in the future is seen as a precondition for restoring mutual trust, the European Commission will have to exercise more effectively and authoritatively its role of the 'Guardian of the Treaties' while also not alienating member states.<sup>33</sup> Lack of leadership would consolidate a hands-off approach which marked practices in recent years, and would amount to another sign of non-Europe.

# Expect more attempts to further externalise EU migration policy

There other reasons why the Pact may sanction the age of non-Europe, linked to the external dimension of migration policy. Even if all possible implementation and political pitfalls are addressed, it will take months to define implementation plans and years before the Pact becomes fully operational. Considering this, and the possible outcome of a system that does not solve but aggravates the imbalance between responsibility and solidarity, there may be an even more formidable push to outsource responsibilities to third countries, away from the Union.<sup>34</sup> After all, Northern and Southern European countries, together with Eastern states, will still have a shared interest in outsourcing migration management responsibilities, other than increasing the returns of those who fail to qualify for asylum.

Northern and Southern European countries, together with Eastern states, will still have a shared interest in outsourcing migration management responsibilities, other than increasing the returns of those who fail to qualify for asylum.

It is anything but a coincidence that just a few days after the June 2023 Council vote – when member states reached an agreement on the negotiating mandate on the APR and RAMM – a delegation led by the Commission together with the Italian and Dutch governments headed to Tunisia to strike a deal to "combat and reduce" irregular migration flows. And just a few weeks after the agreement on the merged Crisis and Instrumentalisation Regulation in October, Italy and Albania announced a protocol concerning the extra-territorial processing of asylum applications.

Notably, after questions were raised on whether the Protocol with Albania could violate EU rules, the Commission dismissed them by holding that this operational arrangement "falls outside" EU law.<sup>37</sup> In fact, Commission President von der Leyen praised it as "an example of out-of-the-box thinking", encouraging other member states to do the same.<sup>38</sup>

These deals show that political pressure is upping on governments elected on the delusional promise that they would stop irregular arrivals.<sup>39</sup> They also have a high political and symbolic meaning: they are a sign

of what is to come after the Pact. While the centre of gravity of decision-making is moving towards national capitals, member states will continue to push to outsource responsibilities to third countries, experimenting with legal innovations to remove these arrangements from EU scrutiny.

A further confirmation may come with the next European Council in March, when cooperation with Turkey is expected to take centre stage in the discussion between European heads of government, right before the Parliament and Council prepare to vote the final texts of the Pact's regulations.<sup>40</sup>

Yet, there are reasons to believe that these outsourcing efforts will either be impractical or not deliver the results that some European governments hope for.<sup>41</sup> Other than continuing to attract criticism for their questionable legal and ethical premises,<sup>42</sup> few countries are willing to enter into such deals.<sup>43</sup> They also require the disbursement of significant financial resources.<sup>44</sup> While they tend to diminish protections, they do not remove all obstacles to deportations.<sup>45</sup> Or, if pursued under the illusion of bringing to a halt all irregular arrivals, they instead redirect migration flows elsewhere.<sup>46</sup>

In the next political cycle, member states should not use the new rules to avoid scrutiny or pursue partnerships with third countries that prioritise short-term migration containment objectives. Instead, they should lay down the conditions for mutually beneficial, balanced and comprehensive partnerships that can effectively address growing global inequalities and lack of opportunities while also fulfilling the development potential of third countries. But this will take time and investments.

In a crucial year for elections, the mantra of using partnerships with third countries to seal Europe's borders and quickly boost return rates is at risk of backfiring, providing far-right and nationalist forces with further political ammunition to show that the EU remains dysfunctional and weak while national governments do not go far enough.<sup>47</sup> With migration as salient as ever in European voters' minds and the prospect of these forces making further gains at the June Parliamentary elections, it may already be too late to prevent the age of non-Europe from becoming a reality.<sup>48</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> European Parliament, "Asylum and migration: deal for more solidarity and responsibility sharing", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- Neidhardt, Alberto, "One step closer to getting the EU Migration Pact done. One step closer to ambitious change?", Brussels: European Policy Centre (2023)
- <sup>3</sup> Ernst, Cornelia, "<u>Today is a dramatic day for the rights of people seeking protection in Europe: a dream of the right-wing populists in the EU coming true. In the negotiations on the #MigrationPact, the European Parliament has become the doormat of the Member States", X, 20 December 2023</u>
- European Council on Refugees and Exiles, "A Dark Day for Europe: EU asylum reforms agreed", X, 20 December 2023
- Michalopoulos, Sarantis, "EU south hails new migration pact but traps remain", Euractiv, 21 December 2023
- 6 Magyar Nemzet, "Hungary FM: Gov't Firmly Rejects New EU Migration Pact", 21 December 2023
- Sanderson, Sertan, "Poland will reject: EU migrant pact, says Prime Minister Tusk", InfoMigrants, 08 January 2024
- 8 EPP, "Historic deal on new European migration rules", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- 9 S&D, "Agreement on Migration and Asylum Pact", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- Frontex, "Significant rise in irregular border crossings in 2023, highest since 2016", 16 January 2024
- Liboreiro, Jorge, "Historic day': EU strikes major deal to reform migration policy after years of bitter debates", Euronews, 20 December 2023
- Guy Chazan, "Germany to tighten immigration rules amid rising support for far-right", Financial Times, 25 October 2023"
- Psara, Maria and Hardy, Eloise, "<u>EU elections could be major turning point for Europe's far-right</u>", Euronews, 04 January 2024
- 14 Council of the European Union, "The Council and the European Parliament reach breakthrough in reform of EU asylum and migration system", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- <sup>15</sup> European Parliament, "<u>Eurodac: deal on better identification of asylum seekers and irregular migrants</u>", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- <sup>16</sup> European Parliament, "MEPs and Council reach provisional agreement on pre-entry screening procedure", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- Barker, Hope, "<u>EU's new migration pact is normalisation of racial profiling</u>", <u>EU Observer</u>, 16 November 2024
- European Parliament, "Provisional agreement reached on common asylum procedures", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- 19 Statewatch, "Tracking the Pact: Detention of children and families for the asylum 'border procedure'", 11 May 2023; Statewatch, "Tracking the Pact: Council for detention of families, against legal advice and sibling reunion", 19 December 2023
- Reliefweb, "Historically bad: New EU pact on migration and asylum normalises rights violations and endangers children", 20 December 2023
- <sup>21</sup> European Parliament, "<u>Deal on the new EU Regulation on Asylum and Migration Management</u>", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- 22 Tsourdi, Lilian, "The EU's New Pact on Migration and Asylum: three key arguments", EU Law Analysis, 14 September 2023
- <sup>23</sup> European Parliament, "Provisional deal on new EU rules to respond to migratory crises", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- 24 Hahn, Helena, "Political agreement on the New Pact a cause célèbre?", Brussels: European Policy Centre (2023)
- 25 Statewatch, "Tracking the Pact: Human rights disaster in the works as Parliament makes 'significant concessions' to Council", 06 December 2023

- <sup>26</sup> European Parliament, "Asylum and migration: deal for more solidarity and responsibility sharing", Press Release, 20 December 2023
- 27 Ekathimerini, "Schinas: EU to allocate additional funding for migration, border protection", 08 January 2024
- Foy, Henry, Hall, Ben and Dunai, Marton, "EU budget dispute threatens <u>\$50bn war lifeline for Ukraine"</u>, Financial Times, 04 December 2023
- 29 Peers, Steve, "The New EU Asylum Laws, part 2: the Reception Conditions Directive", EU Law Analysis, 1 January 2024
- 30 Sundberg Diez, Olivia, "EU Crisis Regulation: Securing reforms or constructing a crisis?", Brussels: European Policy Centre (2023)
- <sup>31</sup> Kelemen, Daniel and Pavone, Tommaso, "The curious case of the EU's disappearing infringements", Politico, 13 January 2022
- <sup>32</sup> Fallon, Katy, "<u>The legal battle to stem the EU's border pushback boom</u>", *The New Humanitarian*, 09 January 2023
- 35 European Commission, "A fresh start on migration: Building confidence and striking a new balance between responsibility and solidarity," Press Release, 20 September 2020
- 34 De Leo, Andreina, "<u>EU-Tunisia like UK-Rwanda? Not quite. But would the New Pact asylum reforms change that?</u>", Brussels: European Policy Centre (2023)
- 35 Ben Bouazza, Bouazza and Charlton, Angela, "<u>European leaders offer more aid to Tunisia amid efforts to curb migration</u>", Associated Press News, 11 June 2023
- <sup>36</sup> Realfonzo, Ugo, "A political stunt': Confusion in Brussels over Italy-Albania migrant deal", The Brussels Times, 09 November 2023
- <sup>37</sup> Liboreiro, Jorge, "<u>Italy-Albania migration deal falls 'outside' EU law, says Commissioner Ylva Johansson</u>", *Euronews*, 15 November 2023
- <sup>38</sup> Carretta, David, "Ursula von der Leyen benedice l'accordo Italia-Albania; esempio per condividere le responsabilità con paesi terzi in linea con il diritto Ue e internazionale,", X, 13 December 2023
- 39 Kazmin, Amy and Ricozzi, Giuliana, "Italy has failed to curb migration, Meloni admits at far-right festival", Financial Times, 17 December 2023
- 40 Danisi, Carmelo, "<u>Taking the 'Union' out of 'EU': The EU-Turkey</u> Statement on the Syrian Refugee Crisis as an Agreement Between States under International Law", *EIIL: Talk*, 20 April 2017
- <sup>41</sup> Pascale, Federica, "Erdogan promises Meloni to curb migrant flows", Euractiv, 22 January 2024
- Riemer, Lena, "The Costs of Outsourcing", Verfassungsblog, 05 July 2022; De Leo, Andreina, "On the Incompatibility of the Italy-Albania Protocol with EU Asylum Law", SIDIBlog, 15 November 2023
- https://www.eca.europa.eu/en/publications?did=59347
- 44 Agenzia Nova News, "Migrants: the memorandum of understanding between Italy and Albania will cost 16,5 million for the first year", 08 November 2023
- 45 Stutz, Philipp and Trauner, Florian (2021) "The EU's 'return rate' with third countries: Why EU readmission agreements do not make much difference", International Migration, Volume 60, Issue 3
- 46 Weber, Bodo, "Merkel, Orban and the not quite closed Balkan route", EU Observer, 22 June 2017
- <sup>47</sup> Kinkartz, Sabine, "Germany: Growing dissatisfaction with migration policy", Deutsche Welle, 29 September 2023; Carbonaro, Giulia, "Willkommenskultur: Has Germany turned its back on a welcoming approach to migrants?", Euronews, 06 November 2023
- <sup>48</sup> Dennison, James and Geddes, Andrew (2018), "A Rising Tide? The Salience of Immigration and the Rise of Anti-Immigration Political Parties in Western Europe", *The Political Quarterly*, Volume 90, Issue 1

NOTES	

NOTES	

The **European Policy Centre** is an independent, not-for-profit think tank dedicated to fostering European integration through analysis and debate, supporting and challenging European decison-makers at all levels to make informed decisions based on sound evidence and analysis, and providing a platform for engaging partners, stakeholders and citizens in EU policymaking and in the debate about the future of Europe.

The European Migration and Diversity programme provides independent expertise on European migration and asylum policies. The programme's analysis seeks to contribute to sustainable and responsible policy solutions and is aimed at promoting a positive and constructive dialogue on migration. The programme follows the policy debate taking a multidisciplinary approach, examining both the legal and political aspects shaping European migration policies. The analysts focus, amongst other topics, on the reform of the Common European Asylum System; the management of the EU's external borders; cooperation with countries of origin and transit; the integration of beneficiaries of international protection into host societies; the links between migration and populism; the development of resettlement and legal pathways; and the EU's free movement acquis. The team benefits from a strong network of academics, NGO representatives and policymakers, who contribute regularly to publications and policy events.





